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Carpal tunnel syndrome (CTS) is the most common and most clinically significant of all nerve

entrapment syndromes,1 present in 2.7 percent of the adult population.2 Numbness and paresthesia
along the distribution of the median nerve in the hand, i.e., the thumb, index, major and half the

ring finger, are common symptoms related to CTS.3

Symptoms and concurrent discomfort often peak at night and may wake the patient several times.
To ease pain and discomfort, he/she often will shake the affected hand(s) and flex the fingers

vigorously.3

Conservative allopathic treatment usually includes wrist support, change in activity and anti-
inflammatory medication. If symptoms are not relieved by conservative approach within a six-
month period, cortisone injection may be used. Wrist surgery, which involves cutting the
transverse ligament of the wrist, is considered where symptoms remain pronounced and sensitive

functions decline.4-5

The three main reasons why patients require surgery for CTS are night pain (36 percent), hand
numbness (21 percent) and relief of daytime pain (13 percent).6 Almost a third of the patients who
have undergone CTS surgery experience persistent or recurrent symptoms after surgery and

report that the initial improvement associated with CTS surgery is lost within less than two years.6

On the other hand, when CTS is not treated surgically, 22 percent of patients continue to have

symptoms as long as eight years later.7

http://www.dynamicchiropractic.com/mpacms/dc/article.php?id=56603


Ischemic Compression for CTS

The rationale for using ischemic compression therapy along the median nerve in the treatment of
CTS is as follows: In patients suffering from CTS, the median nerve is twice (2.1 times) its normal

size when it enters the carpal tunnel.8 The present author hypothesizes that part of the cause of the
related edema is noxious myofascial sites along the median nerve. Along its course, part of the
median nerve enters the axilla of the shoulder, runs immediately adjacent to the biceps, and
descends within the hollow of the elbow under the pronator teres muscle and the bicipital
aponeurosis.

In a randomized clinical trial by the present author,9 there were trigger points (TrPs) and
hypertonicity along the biceps of every participant. TrPs in the hollow of the elbow were also
present in all cases. TrPs in the axilla of the shoulder were present in around 50 percent of
participants.

The following hypothesis explains why the symptoms of STC are worse during the night: In skeletal
muscles, the blood flow is extremely variable and is tied to activity level. At rest, only 25 percent of
the capillaries are open. With exercise, blood flow can increase up to 10 times, at which point

almost all capillaries open up to admit more blood.10

In our trial, the affected biceps (principally) was in partial contraction because of the TrPs. It is

well-known that TrPs in a muscle cause a partial contraction.11

This contraction state results in higher consumption of oxygen and glucose. However, during the
night, with blood flow being much less, the supply of oxygen and glucose diminishes and lactic acid
accumulates, accentuating the contraction state. Shaking the hand vigorously increases the blood
flow and eliminates the lactic acid. Consequently, the biceps relaxes partially, the median nerve is

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Lactic_acid


less irritated, and the numbness and pain diminish.

Treatment Protocol / Discussion

Our trial aimed to determine the efficacy of 15 treatments by ischemic compression, involving one
thumb on the other on the TrPs localized along the biceps, at the hollow of the elbow and at the
axilla of the shoulder. Our study population included 55 patients suffering from daily CTS for at
least three months.

After 15 treatments, diminution of symptoms was greater in the experimental group (37 patients)
than in the control group (18 patients): 42 percent versus 26 percent amelioration. In a
questionnaire establishing the patient's perceived amelioration of symptoms using a scale from
0-100 percent, results demonstrated 67 percent amelioration for the experimental group compared
to only 50 percent for the control group. Of interest, 89 percent of the experimental group felt
evident amelioration within six treatments. Six months later, the amelioration was still significant.

All patients in this study presented with multiple trigger points and taut bands along the biceps
and at the biceps aponeurosis (in the hollow of the elbow), at the pronator teres muscle and at the
axilla of the shoulder. All patients were examined for TrPs in these four areas while in a supine
position with the arm spread along the body – except in the case of the axilla of the shoulder, for
which the patient's hand was positioned under their head. In this scenario, treatment should be
done over the clothes (question of hygiene).

Most of the time, when the TrP of the axilla is treated, one thumb on the other for 8 seconds, the
patient feels a neurologic irradiation directly to the fingers. The treatment along the biceps
consists of two- or three-second pressure on every 2 centimeters from the upper part of the biceps
to the elbow. The pressure is painful, but bearable, and should be repeated at each visit until the
hypertension is completely gone. At the elbow, the TrP(s) should be treated for 8 seconds.

Numbness at the tips of the fingers will usually respond to the same treatment.

In cases of ulnar neuropathy, in which the numbness is felt at the little finger and half the ring
finger, the trigger points are normally at the lower part of the triceps. A good way to treat that
area is with the patient kneeling perpendicular to the table, forehead on the asymptomatic arm,
with the symptomatic arm stretched along the table and the hand turned in such a way as to put
the triceps in evidence.

In chronic cases, 10 to 15 treatments may be necessary to get rid of these problems. Some patients
work too much all the time; this has to be discussed with the patient so doctor-patient can
brainstorm effective ways to reduce recurrence of symptoms.

In up to 10 percent of older patients, some TrPs are at the inside of the wrist, which could
contribute to CTS. The cause may be a trauma; if the CTS has been present for years, there could
also be arthritic irritation.

Examination of the wrist consists of forced flexion of that wrist with the doctor's two thumbs (side
by side) on the inside of the articulation while using his/her other fingers to force the flexion. If a
hypersensitivity is present, the test is positive.

Treatment is like the examination, except the forced flexion is kept at the patient's tolerance for 8
seconds. This mobilization is repeated at each visit until there is no more irritation.

In my experience, this approach to treating CTS is very efficacious and in about 50 percent of the



cases, the patient feels amelioration the night following the first treatment.

Wrist Tendinitis: Examination and Treatment With Ischemic Compression

Many of my patients also present with wrist tendinitis. Ischemic compression combined with
mobilization is effective in just about every case. Our examination is done with the patient supine,
the two thumbs of the practitioner applied on the inside of the wrist. The fingers of the two hands
force flexion of the symptomatic wrist while at the same time pressing vertically with the thumbs. If
that produces pain, then the examination is positive.

As with CTS, treatment is exactly like the examination, except that it lasts 8 seconds, and the
pressure and the flexion are maintained without moving, to the maximum of the patient's pain
tolerance. The treatment has to be careful and delicate, and we have to be very attentive to the
patient's reaction. It has to be painful, but bearable, and repeated at each visit until there is no
irritation.

The examination and treatment of wrist extension is the same as for the flexion, except that it is
done with the hand in pronation. To examine the rotation of the wrist, the contact with the thumb
is on the pisiform bone. While forcing the rotation, maintain the pressure for 8 seconds.

These three examinations are carried out in all cases of wrist tendinitis, and treatment
administered accordingly. Just about every patient has some pain when we examine the wrist, but
the symptoms are present only above a certain level of irritation. Some TrPs could be above the
aforementioned sites, at the distal extremity of the radius and cubitus.

These sites should be examined attentively if irritation of the previous sites has been eliminated,
but the patient still has some pain in his/her wrist. Often the patient will pinpoint the remaining
TrPs. That area has to be examined with a strong thumbtip pressure, one thumb on the other. All
hyperirritable TrPs should be treated with 8 seconds of pressure.

These TrPs may be present anywhere on the carpal bones, as well as at the carpophalangeal or
interphalangeal articulations. We treat these articulations with the patient's hand flat on the table,
keeping pressure vertical and bearable. Normally, five to 10 visits may be necessary in order to get
rid of these irritations.
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